

City of Ann Arbor

301 E. Huron St. Ann Arbor, MI 48104 http://a2gov.legistar.com/C alendar.aspx

Meeting Minutes Planning Commission, City

Tuesday, April 15, 2014

7:00 PM

City Hall, 301 E. Huron Street, 2nd Flr.

Commission public meetings are held the first and third Tuesday of each month. Both of these meetings provide opportunities for the public to address the Commission. Persons with disabilities are encouraged to participate. All persons are encouraged to participate in public meetings. Citizens requiring translation or sign language services or other reasonable accommodations may contact the City Clerk's office at 734.794.6140; via e-mail to: cityclerk@a2gov.org; or by written request addressed and mailed or delivered to: City Clerk's Office, 301 E. Huron St., Ann Arbor, MI 48104. Requests need to be received at least two (2) business in advance of the meeting. Planning Commission meeting agendas and packets are available from the Legislative Information Center on the City Clerk's page of the City's website (http://a2gov.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx) or on the 1st floor of City Hall on the Friday before the meeting. Agendas and packets are also sent to subscribers of the City's email notification service, GovDelivery. You can subscribe to this free service by accessing the City's website and clicking on the red envelope on the home page.

These meetings are typically broadcast on Ann Arbor Community Television Network Channel 16 live at 7:00 p.m. on the first and third Tuesdays of the month and replayed the following Wednesdays at 10:00 AM and Sundays at 2:00 PM. Recent meetings can also be streamed online from the CTN Video On Demand page of the City's website (www.a2gov.org).

1 CALL TO ORDER

Chair Westphal called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m.

2 ROLL CALL

Rampson called the roll.

Present 6 - Woods, Westphal, Giannola, Clein, Briere, and Parekh

Absent 3 - Bona, Adenekan, and Peters

3 <u>INTRODUCTIONS</u>

4 APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Woods, seconded by Giannola, that the agenda be approved as presented. On a voice vote, the Chair declared the motion carried.

5 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

6 REPORTS FROM CITY ADMINISTRATION, CITY COUNCIL, PLANNING MANAGER,
PLANNING COMMISSION OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES, WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS
AND PETITIONS

6-a City Council

Briere reported that City Council reconsidered the resolution to establish a size for public space on the Library Lot. She said the decision was to set a size of approximately 12,000 square feet, to eliminate a minimum size, and to emphasize that the public space should extend across the full frontage along Fifth Avenue. She said the northern boundary is yet to be decided. She said that Council reconsidered the resolution to use a broker, but chose to go forward with that. She anticipated that at the next Council meeting, they could expect one or more related resolutions to establish a public process. She said while there has been much public input about whether there should be a public space on the Library Lot, there has been no public process about what that public space should accomplish for the City.

Giannola asked for clarification on the northern boundary and if the 12,000 square feet is a maximum.

Briere said the park area currently is at approximately 12,000 square feet, since Council eliminated the previously stated smaller option.

Giannola asked if that space could go down Library Lane.

Briere said yes, it could, since this is one of the problems with visualizing space and not understanding it. She said the preference voiced at the Council table is that the frontage be running along Fifth Avenue, with the northern boundary yet to be determined.

6-b Planning Manager

Rampson reminded the Commission that the May 6th Planning Commission meeting will be held in the County Building Boardroom on the 1st floor, due to the elections being held at City Hall that evening.

She said the Planning Commission Retreat will be held on April 29th from 3:00-8:30 PM at the New Center on North Main and will include a walking tour.

Rampson reviewed upcoming meetings with the Commission.

6-c Planning Commission Officers and Committees

Clein mentioned that the Downtown Streetscape Framework Plan is starting up on May 1st, from 9:00 am-1:00 pm, and he will be representing the Planning Commission on that effort. He mentioned that he would likely be taking a hiatus as the representative to the Partnership's committee, given the scheduling conflict. He said the Framework will be important to identify how streetscapes get put together.

Rampson clarified that the first session would start out with a walking tour of the downtown, where they would be gathering data.

6-d Written Communications and Petitions

<u>14-0639</u> Various Correspondences to the City Planning Commission

Received and Filed

7 <u>AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION (Persons may speak for three minutes about an item that is NOT listed as a public hearing on this agenda. Please state your name and address for the record.)</u>

Cho Min Wen, Tinilite World Company, spoke of developing his LED technology for lighting displays in 1996. He said he appreciates Council members, the Mayor and Administrator who have given him a chance. He spoke about a gap in the society between the have and have not's. He said the haves have two screens while the have nots have none.

8 PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR NEXT BUSINESS MEETING

9 <u>UNFINISHED BUSINESS</u>

10 REGULAR BUSINESS - Staff Report, Public Hearing and Commission Discussion of Each Item

(If an agenda item is tabled, it will most likely be rescheduled to a future date. If you would like to be notified when a tabled agenda item will appear on a future agenda, please provide your email address on the form provided on the front table at the meeting. You may also call Planning and Development Services at 734-794-6265 during office hours to obtain additional information about the review schedule or visit the Planning page on the City's website (www.a2gov.org).)

(Public Hearings: Individuals may speak for three minutes. The first person who is the official representative of an organized group or who is representing the petitioner may speak for five minutes; additional representatives may speak for three minutes. Please state your name and address for the record.)

(Comments about a proposed project are most constructive when they relate to: (1) City Code requirements and land use regulations, (2) consistency with the City Master Plan, or (3) additional information about the area around the petitioner's property and the extent to which a proposed project may positively or negatively affect the area.)

10-a 14-0638

515 Oxford Special Exception Use and Planned Project Site Plan for City Council Approval - A proposal to construct a rear addition to an existing three-family structure on this 0.24 acre parcel and convert it to a sorority annex. The total building size will be 6,490 square feet. Planned project modifications are requested for reduced side and rear setbacks to allow the original footprint of the Brigham house and studio to be retained to preserve the house's existing façade. A total of four parking spaces will be provided. Special exception use approval from the Planning Commission is required for a sorority use in the R2B district. The proposed maximum occupancy is 20, including a resident manager. Ward 2. Staff Recommendation: Approval

Thacher presented the staff report.

PUBLIC HEARING

Al Paas, 2392 Grant Street, Ann Arbor, member of A2Modern, asked if the portion of the house on the north side is included. Staff responded yes.

Paas said he didn't have a problem with the changes that have been made, noting that the main issue is that the buildings that belong to that era are functioning as single family residences, with this one being an exception. He said he suspects that putting the house in a historic district may meet with opposition but he would like the Commission to consider whether this legacy could be protected. He would like for A2Modern to get together with the Historic District Commission and the Planning Commission and find a mechanism for these building to be protected in the future.

Robb Burroughs, 302 B. S. State Street, representing the petitioner, provided background on the time since they had been before the Commission for the rezoning request. He thanked staff for helping them move in the right direction on this project; he pointed out their realization of the architectural gem they were dealing with, and explained that the project is now retaining primary elements relatively intact. He showed images of the proposed development with the original photo, noting that they didn't want to clone elements of the existing house, so they went to a flat roof, with terracing effects at the back corner. He explained the floor plans with larger gathering space internally and a bumped up ceiling height which affects the overall height. He said the topographic change minimizes the effect of a taller roof.

Noting no further speakers, the Chair declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Clein, seconded by Giannola, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission, after hearing all interested persons and reviewing all relevant information, finds the petition to substantially meet the standards in Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:104 (Special Exceptions), and, therefore, approves the 515 Oxford Special Exception Use for a sorority use, subject to building occupancy of no more than 20 persons, including the resident manager.

COMMISSION DISCUSSION:

Clein asked if the sorority will rent the property from the owner.

Thacher said yes.

Clein asked if the sorority moves out, could the house become just student housing.

Thacher said this house could be a fraternity, sorority or a student cooperative.

Clein asked about accessibility and if the building was required to be brought up to be ADA compliant due to the renovations.

Burroughs said given the added work and space, there will be required elements, pointing out the accessible spaces on first floor.

Clein said he wanted to make sure there are no surprises at time of construction. He further asked about the roof material, if the upper flat roofs would be single-ply membranes.

Burroughs said yes.

Clein asked about the lower roofs that jut out.

Burroughs said the intermediate structures are an implied element that is intended to emulate and mimic other elements of the house and are simple roof structures that

are in cantilevered form and protrude approximately 18 inches.

Woods asked about the garage and parking.

Thacher showed the proposed parking on the current plan, which calls for all surface parking.

Woods asked if the garage is the carport.

Thacher explained that the earlier garage had been converted to living space.

Burroughs said the Bentley Library plans showed that the original house has a 2 car garage that was very early on in its life [maybe 5-6 years after construction] converted to a studio and has always, to the best of their knowledge, always been occupied as a living space.

Woods asked where the resident manager would be living.

Burroughs said there will be a stand-alone suite with a separate entrance on the eastern side of the building allowing the manager to come and go as needed but also give them direct access into the rest of the house proper.

Woods asked about the other types of uses that could possibly occupy this building and if they also require a resident manager and, if not, what might become of this space.

Thacher said both sororities and fraternities require a resident manager.

Rampson explained that a cooperative would not require a manager, since everyone that lives on site has shared management.

Thacher clarified that the suite could easily be incorporated into the remainder of the house should the occupants change.

Woods asked how many could occupy the building.

Thacher said if they wanted any number greater than 20 persons they would be required to come back before the Commission for a Special Exception Use.

Briere asked if this house could still be a duplex, a single-family use, clubhouse, or boarding house in this R2B zoning district.

Thacher said yes.

Westphal noted that the Commission had received a lot of correspondence on this proposed project and those hoping to preserve the house in its current state or in hopes of establishing it as a single-family structure. He asked Thacher to weigh in on the tension between restoration and an upgrade to a different use on structures so close to the University.

Thacher said the house is located on Oxford, with large student rentals to the north and south and on the west there is a sorority. She showed on the aerial map that across the street and along South University there is a mix of single-family and rental housing units. She felt it was appropriate to expand sorority or fraternity on this lot, which would have less of an impact on the neighbors at this location than in other locations. She said, unfortunately this site is not a protected resource and the owners

could have chosen to bulldoze the building and start from scratch; however, in this case, they have chosen to go with a riskier Planned Project route in order to preserve the structure that is already on the site. She said she appreciates that they have taken that leap and preserved much of the façade and the north wing, adding that she cannot apply the Secretary of the Interior Standards for Rehabilitation since it is not in a historic district.

Thacher stated that when you drive by the street you will see George Brigham's House there with room for a lot of sorority members in the back, and that will be fine in this location.

Westphal asked about the condition of the rear yard.

Thacher said the photo was taken when the owner was cleaning out materials left over during winter and would not be there upon completion of the project.

Westphal asked about the 'Dan's Houses' sign.

The owner stated that there would not be a sign on the building.

Westphal asked if the University of Michigan had provided comments on any encroachment towards their neighboring parcel.

Thacher said none were received.

Briere asked whether the front wall of the addition will be moved out [forward] into the front setback.

Burroughs said, no, only the reconstruction of the trellis over the historic carport and the roof overhangs will be extending further than the existing structure and no part will be extending into the front setback.

Briere asked about windows in the new portion.

Burroughs said they would be primarily casement style.

Briere noted that she liked that each roof height represents new room; however, the wing concept seems to have disappeared which made for a dynamic building. She said she had regret over losing that element but appreciated all the hard work and effort put into restoring the remainder of the structure.

Woods noted that the received correspondence runs the gamut. She said there are those who are concerned about how the building will look, then there are those concerned about how the building will be used. She said it was interesting to read that Brigham had students who would come and use the house, so this use is bringing students back into the house. She noted that given the building's good distance from the street, one would be hard pressed to see that the integrity of the building is being damaged. She said she is pleased that this is an attempt to take an existing structure and to update it, investing in the building to make it work. She was in support of the project. She asked Commissioner Giannola if she had something to add, given her time on the Historic District Commission.

Giannola said that the deciding factor is whether the structure is actually in the historic district. She agreed with staff [Thacher], adding that one cannot protect everything all the time, so given this parcel is outside of the historic district, there is more flexibility to what can be done.

Clein said that since the neighboring uses around this property are primarily student housing, it seems like an appropriate special exception use request. And since the owners are making attempts to keep the historic portions of the house, which are fronting the street, reasonably intact he felt it was worth granting the Special Exception Use.

Giannola asked if the extra apartment that was added was intended as a student rental.

Thacher said she does not know why George Brigham built the extra apartment.

On a roll call, the vote on the special exception use was as follows, with Chair declaring the motion carried.

Yeas: 6 - Wendy Woods, Kirk Westphal, Diane Giannola, Kenneth Clein, Sabra Briere, and Paras Parekh

Nays: 0

Absent: 3 - Bonnie Bona, Eleanore Adenekan, and Jeremy Peters

Moved by Woods, seconded by Briere, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 515 Oxford Planned Project Site Plan, subject to approval of the requested R2B (Two-family Dwelling District and Student Dwelling District) rezoning.

On a roll call, the vote was as follows, with the Chair declaring the motion carried.

Yeas: 6 - Wendy Woods, Kirk Westphal, Diane Giannola, Kenneth Clein, Sabra Briere, and Paras Parekh

Nays: 0

Absent: 3 - Bonnie Bona, Eleanore Adenekan, and Jeremy Peters

11 AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION (Persons may speak for three minutes on any item.)

Chen Ming Win, inventor of Tinilite, stated that the indigenous technical companies in Ann Arbor deserve more support, since Ann Arbor is a Tech Town. He said young professionals tend to move away to the East Coast or the West Coast. He noted that LED has developed to such high level, but the rest of the have nots do not have the ability to access the cyberspace, while the haves have the ability to get information on the screen. He has developed technology for TiniEar light, and he will continue to share the information with the UM Alumni and not give up.

12 COMMISSION PROPOSED BUSINESS

13 ADJOURNMENT

Adjourned at 8:15 pm.

Moved by Briere, seconded by Woods, that the meeting be adjourned at 8:15 p.m. On a voice vote, the Chair declared the motion carried.

Kirk Westphal, Chair ma

Community Television Network Channel 16 live televised public meetings are also available to watch live online from CTN's website, www.a2gov.org/ctn, on "The Meeting Place" page (http://www.a2gov.org/livemeetings).

Live Web streaming is one more way, in addition to these listed below, to stay in touch with Ann Arbor City Council and board and commission actions and deliberations.

- Video on Demand: Replay public meetings at your convenience online at www.a2gov.org/government/city_administration/communicationsoffice/ctn/Pages/Vid eoOnDemand.aspx
- Cable: Watch CTN Channel 16 public meeting programming via Comcast Cable channel 16.

Page 8

The complete record of this meeting is available in video format at www.a2gov.org/ctn, on "The Meeting Place" page (http://www.a2gov.org/livemeetings), or is available for a nominal fee by contacting CTN at (734) 794-6150.